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TOWN OF LEVERETT  http://townhall.leverett.ma.us  FEBRUARY 2019
Annual Town Meeting, Saturday, 27 April 2019, Leverett School, 9:00 a.m.

A plea: 

It takes a village to run a Town. If you have not run for office before, if you are new to town, if you’d like to meet people in town, if your kids are out of the Elementary School and you’d like to meet your new neighbors, if you’re newly retired and driving your spouse up-the-wall, if you are a hermit, if you’re an expert—please, consider running for office. In addition to the list below there are appointed committees that also could use help. Call Lisa at 548-9150 for information about being an elected or appointed official. Thank you. Really. 
Elected officials with expiring terms who are running again as well as new candidates for office are asked to submit substantive statements to the Newsletter editor at townclerk@leverett.ma.us or leave in Town Clerk box at Town Hall, by 1 March 2019.  Offices up for election are:

Assessors: One three-year term, one two-year term;
Board of Health: Two three-year terms;
Library Trustees: Two three-year terms;
Constable: One three-year term;
Finance Committee: Two three-year terms, one two-year term; 
Planning Board: Two three-year terms;

School Committee: Two three-year terms;

Select Board: One three-year term.
Assessors: Includes three elected Assessors. The primary responsibility is to assure that property assessments are established and maintained in a fair and equitable manner in accordance with state mandates, and to process warrants for real estate, personal property, forestry, and vehicle excise taxes. The office of the Assessors is the only elected position in town that has state-mandated qualifications that must be achieved within the first term of office. Qualified individuals can handle razzing about the high taxes in Leverett.  
Board of Health: Primary duties relate to the protection of public health, promotion of sanitary living conditions, control of disease, and protection of the environment. The Board of Health oversees soil evaluation and perc tests and approves disposal systems (for new construction, additions, and repairs or replacements of existing systems), and applies well regulations. Meetings: two or more times per month.
Constable: Responsible for posting warrants for town meetings and elections. Constable is present during elections to ensure safety of polling place, buy the donuts, make the coffee, and entertain the voters and election workers.
Finance Committee: Oversees town spending. Works with Select Board prior to town meeting on budget issues; runs the annual budget hearing; approves (or not) expenditures from the Reserve Account. Meetings: several per year, more during the months of January-March when the next fiscal year budget is being drafted.

Library Trustees: Responsible for overseeing the library and establishing policies and plans to provide services to the community, and for determining final budgeting, and conducting public relations. The trustees value individuals who are team players, have a sense of humor, and are avid readers. Meetings: once per month (except in July and August). 

Planning Board: Writes zoning and subdivision bylaws. Members meet with individuals seeking to build or modify homes or divide land, and help decipher bylaws for the confused. Meetings: once a month (except in summer).

Select Board: Official governing body of the town, charged with setting policies and regulations which are not within the realm of Town Meeting. Members make appointments to ad hoc boards, committees, and commissions; work directly with police, fire, and highway departments; authorize town’s spending; call town meetings; set the warrant for Annual Town Meeting; develop town budget in cooperation with Finance Committee. ETC, ETC, ETC. Meetings: every other Tuesday.
leverett.ma.us

Please remember to check the town website for answers to questions and general, useful information. 
· (As needed to notify you in a timely manner) a banner scrolling across the front page with pertinent information;

· Town Calendar;
· Board Meeting agendas and minutes (for which you can “sign up” to receive as an email);
· A community bulletin board (icon/link on the front page that looks like a group of people (http://www.leverettma.net/) 
NOTES FROM AROUND TOWN

• Dogs: 2019 dog licenses are in; form for license in this Newsletter. Dogs are not yet required to carry “Real ID.”
• Candidates’ statements: Candidates for elected office must submit a statement of intent to the Newsletter by 1 March 2019. 
• Census forms are goldenrod this year. Please return them by mail or drop off at the school, library, or town hall. 

• Please send your Valentine cards through the Leverett Post Office. Mail traffic will help keep it open.
• BUDGET HEARING—19 MARCH 2019. Town Hall.
• Applications for tax relief assistance (toward next property tax payment) can be obtained from and submitted to the Assessor’s Office. Deadline for submission is March 1.

• It's not too late to make a donation to Tax Relief fund prior to spring tax bills being sent out. All contributions much appreciated.
NEXT NEWSLETTER DEADLINES:

1 March (candidate statements only), 15 April, 

1 June 2019
Send news items, candidates’ statements, and a bouquet of freesia to Lisa Stratford, P.O. Box 300, Leverett, MA 01054 or e-mail to townclerk@leverett.ma.us Call 548-9150 for information and guidelines. 

SELECT BOARD

On the lips of many people in town lately is, "What the hell is this new Municipal Aggregation Program, and why am I opted-in?!"  Good question, no doubt arising from the letter you received from the Town a few weeks ago.  In fact, Peter did an excellent job explaining this program in the December newsletter and I will not revisit his level of detail.  Here is a layman's take now that all of us have been automatically opted-in to the program:  Taking advantage of a change in state law, the Leverett Energy Committee worked very hard for a very long time to find an alternative to fossil fuel-generated energy provided to every Eversource customer in town.  The new law allows consumer aggregates such as municipalities to purchase energy from sources other than conventional, fossil fuel-burning suppliers.  Until most recently Eversource both supplied and delivered our energy.  Now energy supplied to Leverett is being provided by a 100% "green" source, in this case wind energy generated by turbines in Texas.  Eversource will continue to deliver that wind energy through its wires to our homes at a rate of 10.33 cents/kWh, a rate guaranteed for the next 9 months.  The town is working with Colonial Power Group, an organization that specializes in developing such Energy Aggregation Programs for municipalities like Leverett.  Congratulations to the Energy Committee for getting Leverett a little greener.  One final note on the subject:  You have two opt-out options presented in that letter - one allows you to purchase all-local energy that is somewhat more expensive and the other allows you to opt-out altogether, continue to burn fossil fuels, and hope global warming due to climate change will reduce your electrical bills.  Either way you must take action to opt out of the program.  More information can be found on the town web site:

https://leverett.ma.us/n/41/Leveretts-New-Municipal-Aggregation-Program-is-here.
Our safety departments have had their hands full these past two months.  The Highway Department lost a key employee, Ethan Dickinson, who is out for the season with an injury.  He had, or is about to have surgery to correct the problem but in the meantime David will be operating with a smaller crew.  Much smaller, in fact, as one of his laborers has left the town for other employment, leaving David with just one support person, Matt.  David Finn, Superintendent, is in the process of bringing on another person for the winter season who will be helping with road plowing and repair.  The potholes which plagued the dirt roads this summer due to heavy rains have not disappeared despite earlier re-grading and refilling efforts.  We can hope the snow plows will help smooth things over until springtime when the ground is thawed and David will have rehired, Ethan will have healed and the department can address the 6-month Work Plan David presented last month. 

As part of its budget presentation the Fire Department presented a radio communication proposal that would take the place of the FRCOG emergency radio system currently in use.  Proposed is a town-owned system.  According to this and other Franklin County fire and police departments the FRCOG UHF system has several weaknesses, mostly relating to age and disrepair.  These issues result in dropped calls and poor coverage, with the expectation things will continue to deteriorate.  Also, UHF is not ideal for communication in hilly terrain.  The new system would use a VHF Simplex frequency superior for hilly terrain, providing inter-operability with Leverett Highway Department, Amherst Ambulance services and Hampshire County Mutual Aid.  The system also would include analog two-way radios.  Analog is considered superior to digital because digital technology produces an all-or-nothing signal, versus analog's clear-to-static-filled signal that nonetheless provides intelligible voice relay under difficult conditions.  System design would include one or two bases, or "polling" stations, in Leverett, and central dispatch in Amherst.  A second dispatch center at the Safety Complex also is possible.  Short distance (500 feet) communication is possible with the VHF Simplex technology and long distance (miles) is possible using "repeaters" that receive and re-transmit radio signal at higher power.  A proposal for such a system has been developed for the Leverett Fire Department by Goosetown Communications.  The proposal is under consideration.

Continuing with the Fire Department, it received a Safe Grant amounting to $5-8,000 that they intend to use for various school safety programs and also for house numbering.  You may have noticed the small red signs on the side of the road indicating your street address - these are installed as a safety measure to help fire and police departments locate homes quickly from the road.

The police department also is looking to hire an officer and applications currently are being reviewed by Chief Minckler.  It has otherwise been a quiet couple of months for the department, something we all know is a product of their diligence.

Nantane Halasz, Library Director, presented her 2020 budget that included standard operating expenses and also a request to pave the remaining dirt portion of the parking area.  As a cost-saving measure, Gregg Woodard, Finance Committee, suggested laying down gravel or crushed stone for the coming year, allow vehicles to pack down, and then lay down asphalt the following year if necessary.

Discussion is ongoing concerning the February 19, 2018 Eversource letter to the Town offering to purchase a Right-of-Permanent-Access across town conservation property.  The Conservation Commission on September 10, 2018 prepared a memorandum to the Select Board advising against the transaction and suggesting Eversource instead use low impact vehicles in order to cross to the company's existing power line corridor at that location.  Considerations in the public interest include the sale of a Right-of-Permanent-Access onto town conservation property, impacts on an abutter's personal property and the precedent such a decision might have on negotiations going forward between Leverett and the public utilities concerning conservation land.  It is appropriate I mention the private abutter is my brother Denzel and his wife, Frankie, and the land in question separates their field (a.k.a. the Leverett Boat Marina) and the power line crossing Depot Road.

Brian McHugh, Assistant Director of Community Development for the Franklin County Housing and Redevelopment Authority, held a public hearing during Select Board meeting December 11 on the Community Development Block Grant of which Leverett is a participating municipality.  The block grant which began in 2012 and continues through 2022, totals $960,000 to be applied to the rehabilitation of 24 housing units in Leverett, Deerfield, Sunderland, and Conway.  Rehabilitation includes septic systems, walls, roofs, and electrical systems.  To date, 22 units are in various phases of development.  Of these, two in Leverett are completed.  The board voted unanimously to approve extension of the grant through June, 2019.  Further detail can be found at:

https://fcrhra.org/homeownership/housing-rehabilitation-programs

We are continuing discussions with Amherst concerning water service down East Leverett Road to the homes on Teawaddle Hill Road affected by the landfill plume.  Despite optimistic discussions there remains the possibility Amherst simply will not find this an attractive use of resources.  Therefore another option under early consideration is town taking of those affected properties by eminent domain.  Financial management of such a taking is currently being reviewed. 

And finally, the "dry" sprinkler system at the elementary school is currently being overhauled.  As many of you know, this has been a long process and involved much learning on our part to understand the many serious deficiencies of the original system that undoubtedly contributed to system failures and extensive property damage in past years.  Dry sprinkler systems do not contain water at all times but are instead maintained free of water until called for by a triggered sprinkler head(s).  Unfortunately, supply pipes that are supposed to be pitched to drain were pitched incorrectly, creating standing water in the pipes creating corrosion at pipe junctions.  Also, many of the sprinkler heads were installed inappropriately for a dry system.  Red Hawk Fire and Security of Holyoke began overhaul work at the start of the year and is expected to be completed by or before the end of February.  The system will require additional and ongoing maintenance and repair work over the next few years as we continue to replace all incorrectly installed main supply lines.  These lines do not pose a threat of major failure and subsequent property damage, but corroded seams due to improper installation will eventually require replacement.  We have now survived two severe temperature challenges this season without failure and our confidence that this is a long-term solution continues to grow.
Tom Hankinson, for the Select Board

Love the Leverett Post Office?

Please use it.
Send Valentines!
The Feds are slowly trying to close local, small post offices based on use. Volume helps. Send Valentines, postcards, and buy your stamps there.
Leverett Fire Department News
It is now open burning season which runs until May 1st. Any resident who wishes to conduct burning must apply daily for a permit through Shelburne Control 413-625-8200 or on their website www.FCBurnPermits.com Please remember you must be at least 75 feet away from any building or structure, may only burn brush, fire must be attended at all times, and you must have a water source available for extinguishment. Burning cannot start before 10am and must be completely extinguished by 4pm.

The Leverett Fire Department is pleased to announce it has been once again awarded the SAFE and Senior SAFE grants in the amounts of $2,808 and $2,115, respectively. The money obtained from these grants fund department members in running the SAFE program for 4th grade students, a smoking awareness program for 6th grade students, purchasing the materials for and installing the red house number street signs for increased visibility when responding to incidents, along with performing other fire prevention and education related activities throughout the year. The fire department has also submitted multiple grants in hoping to acquire new portable (handheld) and mobile (in vehicles) radios, and wildland/brush fire gear.

John Ingram, Fire Chief
_________________________

NOTES FROM THE PLANNING BOARD

The legalization of marijuana for both medical and recreational use has brought a new set of issues to the table.  While retail operations of any business are currently addressed through current zoning, the board has considered whether marijuana presents a unique situation requiring new regulation.  The sense of the board is to not burden the town with unnecessary regulation.  We are actively discussing this at present while monitoring the reactions of other towns in the region.  Should we decide to recommend new zoning, we would hope to get input from residents and will keep all informed.  Final zoning must be approved by Town Meeting.

The board is also taking a re-look at commercial zoning in town.  There is very little at present.  As we feel the financial pinch from relying almost exclusively on real estate taxes, we think it is important to see if some modest increase in the town’s commercial zoning could help.  To this end we are applying for a grant from the Franklin Council of Governments which could fund a study with the goal of identifying additional areas for commercial activity.  Any proposed re-zoning must take into account the need to maintain the essential character of Leverett as well as property rights of abutters.

The Board has been working with the Leverett Historical Commission to refine zoning relating to the demolition of historic structures.  The Commission has advocated for making this stronger and more visible for the issuing of demolition permits by the Building Inspector’s office.  

The Planning Board meets on the second Wednesday of each month except for July and August at 7:30 in Town Hall.  All are welcome to attend and offer suggestions.  We strive to reflect the will of the town and your input is important.

ENERGY COMMITTEE (more about electricity)
Dear Residents, 

    The good news is that we have finally met our goal--providing 100% green energy to all residents at a rate lower than that of Eversource; the bad news is that not everyone knows about it yet. For direct information and a chance to understand what is involved and to actually participate in the plan, go to the Colonial Power website: http://www.colonialpowergroup.com/leverett or call  866-485-5858 ext. 1. Please notice that there are 3 options to choose from--only Option 2 needs a little explaining because it provides a different (more valuable) kind of green energy than Option 1 at a rate still lower than Eversource but slightly higher than Option 1. Option 3 (the Eversource fuel blend) is mostly "brown" and most expensive for now. We are planning another informational meeting that will be well publicized. See elsewhere in this newsletter for more explanations and instructions.

    Meanwhile, please remember that all this effort to change the way we use energy and select our source of it is a relatively new undertaking for citizens everywhere. We on the Energy Committee expected the process to be fraught with all kinds of confusing details and the inevitable disappointments and disagreements associated with such an ambitious undertaking. We were right. And now that we have actually achieved our goal it's not fun to realize that the process is not over, that we must encourage other towns to act similarly, and that the arrangement we have made is for a limited time. "What will happen next and how will we know what to do about it?" are frustrating questions that we don't yet know the answer to. The committee wants to reassure everyone that we are working with knowledgeable people--in our town and with the Colonial Power people and the Massachusetts DPU--all committed to insuring a successful long-term plan. The point is we have made a good beginning and we are ready for the additional smart planning still ahead of us. So stay tuned and feel at least a little pleased (but not smug!) that our little town is the first in the Commonwealth to have come this far. Gratitude goes out to many people and to all you energy-using residents for your interest and patience.

Portia Weiskel for the Energy Committee  pweiskel@post.harvard.edu, 548-9737. Shirley and Brooke Thomas, Cynthia Thomas, George Lockwood, Richard Nathhorst
Counting People
Annual street list/census forms were sent to each household in town in January (on goldenrod-colored paper).  In order to remain active on the voting list, make accurate predictions of school population, and keep reliable records for emergency responders, it is important that these forms be returned quickly.  Please note that the political party designation next to a name on this form indicates that you are registered, and in which party.  This is not an official voter registration form.  To register to vote please go to: https://www.sec.state.ma.us/ovr/
Council on Aging
The Outreach Coordinator is available to inform residents age 60 and older, and their families, of available resources in the community and to connect them with the appropriate agencies and services. Please call 548-1022, ext. 5 to schedule a home visit.
Also, call Carole King, Meal Site Manager (347-2694) to sign up for Friday Lunch.
Yoga: Wed. 10:00 am Town Hall, $6/class donation suggested.
Foot Clinic: 2nd Monday and Thursday of the month, Town Hall, $25 donation suggested, call 548-9415 to sign up for Foot Clinic.
Jennifer Glover, Outreach Coordinator

Leverett Library
548-9220  www.leverettlibrary.org
It has been wonderful to see many members of the community gathering at the library for some cozy reading time, working on a puzzle or game, catching up with friends and neighbors, or attending an event! Please note two scheduled closings in April: Sunday, April 21 (Easter), and Saturday, April 27 (Town Meeting).
"Libraries in the Woods" Upcoming Community Read!
What happens when everyone in the same town reads the same book at the same time? We will find out in March and April!
The libraries of Leverett, Northfield, Erving, Shutesbury, New Salem, Wendell, Deerfield, Pelham, Sunderland and Warwick have joined together to create a fun, informative, and family-friendly program of events inspired by the book The Stranger in the Woods: The Extraordinary Story of the Last True Hermit by Michael Finkel.
Be on the lookout for: 

· Copies of the book (including audio and large print) available at the library starting February 11, as well as in Town Hall;  

· Posters and pamphlets detailing all of the events happening in March and April;
· Libraries in the Woods Facebook site @librariesinthewoods (you do not have to be a member of Facebook to view events).
To hear about all of our events (beyond the community read), subscribe to our electronic newsletter! Email leverett@cwmars.org and ask to receive our electronic newsletter, visit our website leverettlibrary.org, visit our Leverett Library Facebook page @leverettlibrary, visit the Town of Leverett webpage calendar, or ask us about events the next time you visit the library.
Homebound patrons:
If you are unable to get to the library due to mobility or health issues, let us bring the library to you! Thanks to volunteers, we can deliver library items to you at your Leverett home. Contact us for more information about this free service: 548-9220 or leverett@cwmars.org
Natane Halasz, Library Director
Community Preservation Commission
The Community Preservation Committee has received two proposals for funding this year, (for requests totaling $172,500). The proposals are:

1) From the Friends of Leverett Pond, a request for $160,000 to assist in paying for the replacement of the failing Leverett Pond dam;  

2) From the Leverett Historic Commission, a request for $12,500 for Phase 2 of the Leverett Historic Assets Plan, to survey and educate town residents about town historic resources.

There will be a public hearing on Wednesday, March 6, 2019 at 7:30 pm at the Town Hall at which the proponents of the proposals will present their projects and be available to answer questions.  After the public hearing, the Committee will vote on which of the proposals to advance to Town Meeting.  The decision on whether to fund proposals is made by vote at Town Meeting.   At the March 6 meeting, the CPC will also take public comments on the draft CPC Annual Plan. The  proposals and draft Annual Plan are available for review at the Town Hall.  Please come to the public hearing to learn more!

Once again, Leverett has been one of the few Massachusetts communities to receive a 100% match from the state of funds raised through the Community Preservation surcharge. The Town has appropriated over $1.2 million for historic preservation, open space preservation, and housing projects throughout the Town.  We welcome proposals and inquiries.  For more information or questions, contact CPC Chairperson Danielle Barshak at daniellebarshak@verizon.net.

HISTORICAL COMMISSION

THINKING ABOUT NEXT YEAR’S BUDGET?  CONCERNED ABOUT HOW WE CAN AFFORD TO PRESERVE OUR HISTORIC ASSETS?

The Historical Commission is in the process of bringing a comprehensive report detailing the findings of last year’s survey to you. The town (40% of residents responded) definitely gave a “thumb’s up” to preserving our historic treasures.  Now we need to figure out together what that means and how to do it in a way that enhances our bottom line.  Can historic structures be more than museums or empty showcases of a bygone era? Can they earn their keep? 
SAVE-THE-DATE:  “Adaptive Reuse of Historic Buildings”, Wednesday, March 20, 2019, (SNOW DATE 3/27/19) 10:00 a.m. – 12:00 p.m, John W. Olver Transit Center, First Floor Allen Meeting Room, 12 Olive Street, Greenfield, Massachusetts, 01301 Hosted by the Franklin Regional Council of Governments & Western Massachusetts Historical Commission Coalition.
The Commission is also working with the owner of a historic farmhouse on Montague Road slated for demolition. If you want to move it to a new location, please let the Commission know now.  It is available to anyone willing to pay the expense of moving.  Once documentation of the structure and site are complete (spring 2019), it may be dismantled if no one has come to its rescue.  Email LHC with questions leveretthistoryinfo@gmail.com. or call Susan @ 413-367-2403.
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Discussions about how to make sure that the over-sight, which allowed this demolition permit to be issued without prior review, isn’t repeated have been ongoing through the fall with the Select Board, Planning Board, and FRCOG Building Commissioner.  Leverett is the only town, other than Greenfield, in Franklin County that has a Demolition Delay Bylaw to protect historic structures.  An effort to make it more visible to Building Inspectors and potential homeowners by referring to it in the zoning bylaws has been discussed.  The Historical Commission is in the process of clarifying language in the bylaw and creating some additional materials that will also help to facilitate compliance.

In partnership with the Library, we are awaiting word about a grant application to the Mass. Board of Library Commissioners, which would allow us to move forward with transcriptions of the hours of priceless interviews with 14 seniors who attended one-room schools in Leverett.  Our hope is to be able to publish a compilation for the 250th Anniversary in 2024.  

By the way – are you interested in being part of planning a 250th celebration?  Please let us know!

In the library you will find a copy of the report on our historic cemeteries just completed by Martha Lyon, Landscape Architect, who was a consultant on our State Historical Archival Record Board “Veteran’s Recognition Grant.”  Bill Rathbun is designing some interpretive signage for the cemeteries as part of that grant as well.  Not related to the grant, but in case you haven’t noticed, the Leverett Cemetery Association has already installed some new identification signs at Moore’s Corner and Plainview Cemeteries and they are working on several others.  (And cemetery-related as well - as you drive down Route 63, right before the Amherst line -on right going south- is the Wiley Cemetery, Leverett’s oldest burial ground.  Thanks to new neighbors and a dedicated Historical Commission member, fallen trees and overgrown brush have been cleared and the cemetery has become visible again.  Enjoy the view. Thank you, Mitch, Lynn and Eva!)
NEXT MEETING OF THE HISTORICAL COMMISSION IS MONDAY, FEBRUARY 11, 7PM, TOWN HALL.  All are welcome!

Leverett Cultural Council

The Leverett Cultural Council (LCC) was awarded $4,500 by the Massachusetts Cultural Council (MCC) this year. The LCC account also used $193.35 in interest, and $62.65 in past unused funds. The Council awarded to applicants $4,531.00, with an additional $225.00 set aside as administrative funds. Twenty-seven applications, requesting $12,078.00, were submitted to the LCC by the deadline date of October 15, 2018.  As a volunteer council, we reviewed and awarded 9 of those applications to local and area individuals and organizations. Awards included: “Learning about Leverett in Watercolor” (8 classes);  “Leverett Pond” educational video being produced by Mount Holyoke and UMASS students and organized by members of Friends of Leverett Pond;  Happier Valley Comedy performance; a Relief Printmaking workshop (3 classes); and the Community Network for Children Program - Storytelling Neighborhood Workshop. For the Leverett Elementary School: 2 grants – Harriet Tubman Global Arts performance, and “See, Hear, Feel” film. For the Leverett Library: 2 grants – Ukulele Strum (4 workshops): and Multi Library Community Read. All of these events by individuals and organizations provide cultural benefit to our town. 
 The Council also gathered to vote for three new Council members: Writer Annaliese Bischoff, Artist Julie Lapping Rivera, and Potter Susan Kassirer. The Council has requested that they be formally appointed by the Select Board. 
Mitchell and Susan Mulholland,
Leverett Cultural Council Co-Chairs
Community Events
Leverett Crafts and Arts (LCA), Leverett’s Community Art Center! Home of the Barnes and Hall Galleries

Join LCA for the upcoming events on our spring 2019 calendar. Watch the news outlets for details on schedules and our website www.leverettcrafts.org. Most events are free to the public. Some are elective donations. Watch website and papers for reception times. Most exhibits are month-long.

February or March: Music! Open Mic Night. Probably a Saturday Evening. Watch the website and news outlets for time and date. Several local and area musicians.

March: Louise Minks and Students Art Exhibit. Saturdays and Sundays 1:00 – 5:00PM. Reception with live music March 16, 1:00-4:00PM.

April: Joan and Jack Coughlin Art Exhibit in the Barnes Gallery; and Zitong Xu Art Exhibit in the Hall Gallery. 

May: Leah Burke Art Exhibit in the Barnes Gallery; John Rathbun Art Exhibit in the Hall Gallery.

June: Deerfield Valley Art Association Exhibit. Reception on June 9, 4:00-6:00.
July: Friends of Leverett Pond Art Auction and Exhibit in the Barnes Gallery; Wheeler and LaChance Art Exhibit in the Hall Gallery.

Bridge4Unity
New Bridge4Unity Project on Race

Two Leverett residents are members of Bridge4Unity, a new interracial dialogue and cultural exchange project, which brought together residents of the Pioneer Valley, Beaufort County, SC, and Letcher County, KY for a long weekend of sharing and listening in South Carolina on January 24-27. Leverett’s Paula Green serves as one dialogue facilitator and Sharon Dunn, who was also part of Hands Across the Hills project, is the other. 

The B4U project arose in part inspired by Hands Across the Hills, the 2017-18 Leverett MA-Letcher County KY dialogue and cultural exchange project that focused on bridging a political divide. The B4U project follows the same model of two three-day residential exchange visits.

For updates on Bridge4Unity: https://www.facebook.com/B4UProject
Leverett Trails Committee
The deep freeze earlier this month, plus the heavy rains, have caused some spectacular ice formations along streambanks-- and on our trails! Watch out for (and let us know about) dislodged trail infrastructure that needs repair. 
In the meantime, snowshoes and cross-country skis are a great way to enjoy the trails when there is snow cover; yaktrax and crampons make walking easier when ice is underfoot! A jaunt on the trails is just the thing for midwinter cabin fever. 
We are tentatively planning our next meeting for March 2019. Please check the online Town calendar for updates, or sign up at the address below to receive emails. All are welcome! 
If you would like to receive emails about guided walks, workdays, and meetings, or have any questions, contact concom@leverett.ma.us. For trail maps and updated information about trails and workdays, go to www.rattlesnakeguttertrust.org/trails. There are also trail maps at the Leverett Library. 

LTC is co-sponsored by the Leverett Conservation Commission and the Rattlesnake Gutter Trust.
Open Space and Recreation Plan Update Committee
The OSRP Update Committee is continuing to work with the Franklin Regional Council of Governments to complete the largest section of the Plan: the inventory of lands of conservation and recreation interest. Natural spaces in Leverett are protected in a variety of ways: Chapter 61 current use tax programs; conservation restrictions; deeded restrictions; Town purchase; State purchase; land trusts; and even as cemeteries. 

We need photos! We're looking for photos that depict Leverett landmarks, special places, and the essence of life in Leverett. If you have any photos you'd like to share, please send them to concom@leverett.ma.us. 

The OSRP is an important tool for imagining and planning for the future of Leverett's landscapes. It describes the current character of the Town and sets a framework for determining land use priorities. The OSRP needs input from a wide variety of Leverett citizens to be both accurate and relevant to our populace. If you have any questions, comments, or would like to get involved, email concom@leverett.ma.us or leave a message at 413-548-1022 ext. 3. Check out our progress online at http://leverett.ma.us/g/89/OSRP-Update-Committee
POND NOTES

Having secured an earmark grant from the state legislature (thanks to Rep. Kulik and Sen. Rosenberg) The Friends of Leverett Pond is now on the final leg of our fundraising effort to raise money to replace the old dam at the north end of the pond.  It will fail at some point.  While it is impossible to know exactly when, we want to get out in front of it.  If not, what will be left will be a fraction of the current size surrounded by a large swamp.  Access will be severely compromised, wildlife affected, and the town’s ability to use the pond for boating, fishing, skating, etc. will be diminished.

FLP (Friends of Leverett Pond) has engaged in a variety of fundraising efforts over the past 18 months – art auction, wine tasting, t-shirt and cookbook sales, and the soon-to-be iconic coffee shed at the transfer station where Dean’s Beans donates its excellent coffee beans and local families donate fresh baked goodies.  The last piece in the financial puzzle is our application for Community Preservation funds from the town’s CPA fund established for just such purposes.  The town will vote on this at the April Town Meeting.  We have worked hard to get to this point and hope the town will support our efforts and save Leverett Pond, a place we all should treasure.
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           Electricity Information 
Leverett's new electricity aggregation program realizes the goal set up by Town Meeting  — an all-green electric supply at lower cost than standard basic service. Customers on basic service will be automatically enrolled in the new program starting in March. Customers may opt out of the aggregation program at any time (and opt in again) at no cost. In addition, the aggregation program offers an all-green electric supply tied directly to Massachusetts energy generators. This program comes at a slightly higher cost and requires customers to opt in; it is not automatic. Opting in or out of this program is also cost-free. Program details and opt in/opt out choices are available online: Leverett | Colonial Power Group https://colonialpowergroup.com/leverett/ 

______________________________________________________________________________________________

APPLICATION: 2019 DOG LICENSE
Renewal ________ or New _______ license

Name of owner













Phone






Address























Name of dog














 Age







Breed















Color






Male ($10.00)


Neutered Male ($5.00)


Female ($10.00)


Spayed female* ($5.00)


Send check payable to Town of Leverett, business-size self-addressed stamped envelope, proof of rabies immunization, and proof of spaying to Town Clerk, Box 300, Leverett 01054.  Documents will be returned with license.

Dogs must be licensed on or before April 1st! Thank you.
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